S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th November 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mr S Ring 
Mr G M – Resident
Mr A P - Resident
APOLOGIES: County Councillor Mr J Crofts and Borough Councillor Mr R Coates

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 10th October 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Evans with two abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. TO DISCUSS THE POSSIBLE CO-OPTION OF MR ANTHONY PORTER ONTO THE PARISH COUNCIL:  It was explained that Mr Porter had attended the last few Parish Council meetings and had expressed an interest in becoming a Parish Councillor.
Mr Jordan said that Mr Porter had subsequently attended a Policy Committee meeting on 1st November to be interviewed for possible co-option.

Mr Jordan asked Mr Porter to leave the room while members discussed his suitability for the role.

Mr Porter left the room.

All members confirmed that they had received a copy of the circulated Confidential minutes, comment was made that Mr Porter seemed to have a personality that would fit in well and that he was interested in the Parish.

After further discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that Mr Porter be Co-opted onto the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
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Mr Porter returned to the meeting and was congratulated on joining the Parish Council.

Mr Porter thanked members for having him and said that he would do the best he could to serve the Parish.
5. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Jordan welcomed Mr M to the meeting and asked if he had anything he wished to say.

Mr M explained that he had simply come to observe. 
6. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Crofts: See attached circulated report. 
Borough Councillor Bland: See attached circulated report. 

Borough Councillor Ring: Cllr Ring stated that he had no particular report this time, however, commented that Mr Bland had covered most items.
Borough Councillor Coates:  See attached circulated report. 
7. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, he wished to mention one or two things.
New Allotments Fence: Mr Narborough reported that a small section of the new fencing had come down at the Allotments, possibly due to the recent high winds; this is expected to be repaired tomorrow. 
Mr Narborough added that he would turn off the water for the winter months in the next few days.

Replacement Posts at Common Lane:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the posts which run alongside Common Lane and explained that they had become rotten and need replacing before vehicles try to access the Green and park there.

Mr Foreman has kindly provided a quote for the work, at £1,600 which includes the cost of 65 new posts, the concrete, and the labour. It was said that the job needs to be done properly.

Mr Jordan said that due to the cost involved, additional quotes would be required.
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Mr Scales commented that during the last meeting held in October, members had all agreed and were happy that due to cost implications, the project may have to be put in next year’s 2024/2025 budget.

He added that the Parish Council has already overspent this year and as Chairman of the Finance Committee, he is concerned about the additional spending.

After lengthy discussion it was agreed that Mrs Cornwell should contact some additional fencing contractors to obtain quotes for the work, the matter can be discussed again at the next Assets Committee meeting scheduled for 6th December.



The Green and Open Spaces – Two Trees: Mrs Banks commented that at the latest South Wootton in Bloom meeting, Mr Hankinson had commented that one of the problem trees, the Ash, has yet to be cut back. It was confirmed that work on the Willow tree had been carried out.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would make enquiries and contact Mr Bourner if necessary.

Pond Water Levels:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that despite the amount of rainfall just recently, the pond water levels have remained good and have not overflowed.  He said that he had looked into the inspection chambers and the water is running away nicely.
Nursery Lane Hedge:  Mr Hofmeister commented that the Nursery Lane hedge has been cut and is looking good.  There are a few areas that they were unable to reach due to parked cars, but this will hopefully be addressed next week.
9 Acre Field: Mrs Banks reported that the 9 Acre Field has not yet been cut. She said that the Priory Rotary Club already have permission to plant a few additional trees, however, the grass needs to be cut first.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the cutting is all scheduled in, however, she would chase this up.

(Clerk’s Note: The 9 Acre field was cut on Thursday 16th November 2023).
Cemetery – Bench Renovation:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the two old wooden benches from the Cemetery have been delivered to the Kings Lynn Men’s Shed for renovation.
Fire & Intruder Alarm: Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that the Intruder Alarm at the Village Hall is scheduled to be replaced on 20th to 22nd December 2023 and the Fire Alarm will be replaced in the February 2024 half term. 
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Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting. 
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for October 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Scales, initialled the Bank Statements. 
CIL Funds:  Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council has recently received some additional Community Infrastructure Levy money from the Borough Council for some of the developments happening locally.

He explained that this money has been put into the Business Premium Account, however, it will then be moved into the Treasury Deposit in due course which attracts a higher rate of interest.
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Meeting between the three Parishes (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising) and the County Council:  Mr Bland spoke regarding the recent Zoom meeting held between the three Parishes, the County Council and the Knights Hill Developers and confirmed that all members had received a copy of the circulated notes from the meeting. 

He said that unfortunately the County Council is unwilling to support a Bus Route through the new Knights Hill Development despite the Developers giving them £500,000 towards the service.
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He said that the matter was taken to the Borough Council’s Planning Committee where it was agreed that the matter should be taken further and hopefully discussed again.
Cllr Ring said that finances are tight for everyone and added that the County Council will have to justify what they are going to spend the £500,000 Developers Contribution money on.

Mr Jordan said that only a small bus would be required to serve the development and added that two companies within the Town are interested.

Cllr Ring said that everyone would like to see a Bus Service at the Knights Hill Development, including the Developers, the Parish Councils, and the Borough Council; the only people who do not are the County Council, and unfortunately, they are the decision makers. 

Mr Jordan said that hopefully a future meeting may resolve the issue.

(Clerk’s Note: The Managing Director and Trustee of West Norfolk Community Transport, has been in touch to say that he is interested in a service to the QEH and is in talks with Norfolk County Council. He is looking at Cross Town Routes – our route would go from the Woottons, via Wootton Road, Gayton Road, then up to the Hospital. 

He is also interested in a possible service to the Knights Hill Development, using a 22-seater bus). 

Cllr Ring spoke about the Borough Council’s finances and the 100% Council Tax Support Grant, he said that this would impact the Borough Council a little, but the impact on the County Council would be greater.

He said that the Boost Project providing Adult Education had also received funding for another year and there is a possibility of the introduction of Double Council Tax on empty properties.
Meeting with Allison Homes:  Mr Bland stated that he had attended a successful meeting with Mr Ian Reilly of Allison Homes, Mrs Earl (Headteacher of the Junior School), and Mr Scales (Junior School Governor) to discuss progress of the Allison Homes Development.

He said that Mr Reilly had indicated that six new visitor Car Parking spaces are to be incorporated at the rear of the school.

He added that discussions with County Councillor Crofts need to take place to hopefully get him involved as a new path will need to be put in so children accessing the rear of the school do not need to walk across the grass field to get into the school.
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Mr Bland spoke regarding progress of the roundabout and reported that work on the on-site half is almost complete, he explained however, that the next step would be to construct the link between that and Edward Benefer Way so that traffic could be re-routed to use that half whilst the other half is built. 
Mr Bland explained that unfortunately due to Land Registry issues, the Highways Authority will not allow Allison Homes access to Edward Benefer Way until the New Year. 
Subsequently, Allison Homes have requested that to keep its construction workers employed on site, they make a start on twenty-five houses up to slab level, by which time they could return to work on completing the roundabout in the New Year. 

Mr Jordan said that the Parish Council had originally said that work on site should not commence until the roundabout is in place, but this suggestion seems sensible. 

Mr Bland said that the Amendment to Condition 13 of the application is due to be submitted today and he asked if the Parish Council would be happy to support the amendment.

After discussion, members felt that it was a reasonable request, Mr Bland proposed that the Parish Council supports the Non-Material Amendment to Condition 13, and that a letter of support is sent to the Borough Council’s Planning Department, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Highways – Trees overhanging Castle Rising Road: Mr Narborough reported that several trees along Castle Rising Road from the Priory Lane junction towards the Black Cabin are leaning dangerously into the road on both sides. 
Mrs Cornwell made a note of the details and said that she would write a letter to the relevant Landowners.
Priory Lane Roadworks:  Mr Narborough reported that the aftercare at the roadworks on Priory Lane has been disgusting, with no pride taken and barriers left everywhere.
Speed Limit Extension PRA030/TWL - A148 Grimston Road: Mr Jordan stated that notification had been received of a Speed Limit Extension of the 40mph speed limit on the A148 Grimston Road from its current end position west to the Knights Hill Roundabout Junction.
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He said that members had been consulted regarding the matter and a response has been submitted to Norfolk County Council stating that the Parish Council has no objections.

Street Lighting:  Mr Wells reported that a light in Oak Avenue has been repaired and replaced with a bright white light, however, it is still fitted with the same diffuser, casting a bright light into bedroom windows.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would speak to the Lighting Contractors to see if anything could be done to improve the situation.
Mr Price reported that the light sited between 5 & 6 Hazel Close is not working.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would get this reported to the Lighting Engineers.
	
	


Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that a meeting had been held on 1st November 2023, and that there were one or two Confidential items to be discussed at the end of the meeting.
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached, circulated report.
Mr Jordan thanked Mr Wells for his report. 
Junior School: - See attached, circulated report.
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Scales for his report.

Wootton Park: – All members confirmed that they had read the short note from Mr Border regarding the drainage situation.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held, however the next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 23rd November 2023.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that a meeting had been held on 17th October 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members, she referred to the minutes and pointed out a small minor amendment on Page 2 regarding Anglia in Bloom fees which was noted.
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Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Parish Council Grant Awarding Policy and the request made by Mrs Cornwell at the last meeting for a report to clarify what the Parish Councils £500.00 Grant is spent on and explained that the Annual Report should explain things.
Mrs Banks confirmed that last year SWiB had made a loss of £394.65.
She added that the SWiB Team are looking into carrying out some heavy duty pruning in St Mary’s Churchyard and Wildflower Planting at the 9-Acre field as well as more planting in St Marys Churchyard.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding Mr Jordans suggestion to plant the flowerbeds with shrubs; however, it was generally felt that this is problematic as licences would need to be obtained, regular pruning would be required, and they would not look as nice as flowers.

Mrs Banks said that hopefully the SWiB Team will be able to encourage more younger people to get involved, it was said that hopefully Mr Border, Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee will take on the planting of the Wildflowers with the help of Mr Mills.

Finally, Mr Jordan asked if members of the SWiB Team can discuss at their next meeting what plans they have for 2024/2025 and put forward a cost so that funds can be allocated within the 2024/2025 budget.

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Banks for her report.

9. CORRESPONDENCE: – See attached list, plus:
West Norfolk Disability Service
Request for Donation


Info

Hedgehog Highway Project:  Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated correspondence regarding the Hedgehog Highway Project and asked members if they were happy to support the project and purchase 50 Hedgehog Fence Surrounds at a cost of £150.00.

It was said that a resident had only enquired in the last few days if “Hedgehogs Crossing” warning signs could be put up in the Parish, however, after investigation it was found that the Parish Council would have to wholly fund this, and it was found to be quite costly due to the appropriate Highway poles and signage.

Mrs Cornwell said that the project could be a great Community Engagement Project, involving the schools, encouraging nature corridors and may even tie in with their curriculum.
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Mr Scales stated that there would be some funds available in the general fund should the Parish Council wish to support it.

After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council supports the Hedgehog Highway Project and purchases 50 Fence Surrounds at a cost of £150.00, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with one member against, all other members were in favour.

Mrs Banks asked what is happening with the Moles at the Junior School.

It was said that the moles had been pushed up onto the Junior School field and the new Football pitches from the Allison Homes Development site.

Mr Scales said that he was unsure.
10. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
124
BCKLWN


108709
Uncontested Election Exp
  54.60

125
WN Befriending

108710
Donation


100.00

126
Bridge for Heroes

108711
Donation


100.00

127
Fenland Leisure

108712
Cantilever swing bolts
              25.32

128
ESPO



108713
VH Toaster


  52.32

129
Tina Daniels


108714
VH Bond Refund

250.00

130
HMRC



108715
Cont’b – Oct

          1013.13

130A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 19 Oct Cont’b  - Oct

          1534.54

130B
Prudential


BACS
19 Oct AVC – TC –Oct
 
180.00

130C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 19 Oct Salary & Exps Oct)

130D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 19 Oct Salary – Oct

          2772.45

130E
S Wightman


BACS 19 Oct Salary– Oct)      

130F
D Philpot


BACS 19 Oct Salary – Oct)
                     1607.41

130G
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 19 Oct – Various Jobs
  
           150.00

130H
D Philpot


BACS 19 Oct
 - Expenses
   
             13.50

130I
BT



D/D
2 Oct 
PO Tele/Wi-Fi

           302.05

130J
Barclays


D/D
5 Oct  A/C Charges

             18.45

130K
BT



D/D 
16 Oct VH Wi-Fi
   
             34.30

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
131
MKM



108716
Top Soil – Cemetery
  
  71.16

132
ECS Computers

108717
Monthly services

209.94

133
CTS Security


108718
Pavilion CCTV Service
124.20

134
K & M Lighting


108719
S/Lighting Maint

499.19

135
Brights



108720
VH Cleaning – Oct 

329.86

136
ESPO



108721
VH Materials


  61.26

137
ESPO



108722
Stationery /Bleach

136.44
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138
Neville Godfrey

108723
VH Pond Entrance rep         2394.00

138A 
PJ Windows


BACS 8/11
Bus Shelter Cleaning             153.00

138B
Imperative Training

BACS 8/11
Defib Service


397.20

138B 
VJ Knitwear


BACS 8/11
Refuse Sacks

            138.50

Bank balances as at 31.10.2023
Community Account
      

                         138,315.08 
Business Premium Account          

                                              0.00

Treasury Deposit                                                                                    105,000.00          
Total                                                                                                     £243,315.08
11. TO DISCUSS CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS: See attached
There being no further business Mr Jordan closed the meeting at 8.05pm.
12.  NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th December 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
12th December 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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